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DEPARTMENT OF NATURAL RESOURCES 
STATE OF LOUISIANA 
Baton Rouge, Louisiana 
 
As requested by the department, we have performed the procedures enumerated below, which 
were agreed to by management of the Department of Natural Resources, solely to assist the 
department in the evaluation of the Davis Pond non-federal work in-kind credits from July 2000 
to June 2003; Davis Pond non-federal work in-kind credits for oyster relocation efforts from 
March 1999 to June 2003; and Davis Pond oyster lease payments from August 2001 to June 
2002.  This engagement to apply agreed-upon procedures was performed in accordance with 
standards established by the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants.  The sufficiency 
of the procedures is solely the responsibility of management of the Department of Natural 
Resources.  Consequently, we make no representation regarding the sufficiency of the 
procedures described below either for the purpose for which this report has been requested or 
for any other purpose.  
 
Our procedures and associated findings are as follows:  
 

1. We examined the ten largest checks and 20 randomly selected checks paid by 
the department from August 2001 to June 2002, to determine if the checks for 
Davis Pond oyster lease payments were disbursed and cleared in the amounts 
recorded. 

We found no exceptions as a result of these procedures. 
 

2. We examined supporting documentation for five months with the largest total 
charges and ten randomly selected months from March 1999 to June 2003, to 
determine if labor costs were supported as claimed and payments were made in 
the amounts claimed on approved invoices and other bills for the Davis Pond 
non-federal work in-kind credits, oyster relocations. 

We found no exceptions as a result of these procedures. 
 

3. We examined supporting documentation for the five months with the largest total 
charges and five randomly selected months from July 2000 to June 2003, to 
determine if labor costs were supported as claimed and payments were made in 
the amounts claimed on approved invoices and other bills for the Davis Pond 
non-federal work in-kind credits.  

We found four minimal exceptions that totaled $43 of possible overcharges.  
Information relating to the exceptions was provided to departmental personnel. 
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We were not engaged to, and did not, perform an audit, the objective of which would be the 
expression of an opinion on the in-kind credits or lease payments relating to the Davis Pond 
project, the Department of Natural Resources’ financial statements, or the department’s internal 
control.  Accordingly, we do not express such an opinion.  Had we performed additional 
procedures, other matters might have come to our attention that would have been reported to 
you.   

This report is intended solely for the information and use of management of the Department of 
Natural Resources and is not intended to be, and should not be, used by anyone other than 
management of the department.  By provisions of state law, this report is a public document, 
and it has been distributed to all appropriate public officials.   
 

Respectfully submitted, 

 
Grover C. Austin, CPA 
First Assistant Legislative Auditor 
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